
University High School
School Council Meeting Agenda
April 8, 2014; 3:30 pm
UHS Library

Members Present:
Parents: T. Adkins, S. Carmichael, D. D’Amore, K. Elliott, T. Rankin, E. Whitthorne, R. Broome
Students: M. Cronin, O. Keita, N. Pensak, M. Zarin
Faculty: N. Barnett, D. Herring, P. Karlowicz, A. Lazarewicz, J. Stevens, K. Tully, B. Yell
Administration: A. Cislak, D. Packard
Classified Staff: L. Blackmon
Community: B. Klahr, W. Wurr
Members Absent:
Parents: R. Blumenthal, J. DeLaune
Students: M. Bryson, C. Liu, S. Liu, D. Richard
Faculty: T. Tobin
Community: G. Eades

I. Approval of the agenda (5 minutes total, maximum for I, II, and III)
a. Elliott moves. Keita seconds. Passes unanimously.
II. Approval of the March 11, 2014 minutes
a. Elliott moves. Kieta seconds. 
b. Adkins: Amend minutes to state meeting end time from 4:45 PM to 5:00 PM.
c. Passes unanimously with amendments.
III. Call to the audience 
a. No audience members present

IV. Discussion and Action Items (45 minutes total, maximum for IV)
a. Discussion/Action Item: Chance Allison recognition at graduation
1) Packard: At this year’s graduation ceremony, we want a piece of it to be dedicated to Chance. Seniors had another loss last year, and there has been a desire of giving Chance a diploma with discussion on both sides of the matter. There are challenges, yet we know that something must be done. We also wanted feedback from the broader constituents to see what would be appropriate. Already, we have recognized students in the formal program. 
1. Lazarewicz: This item is listed as a discussion item to see what people wanted to do. 
2. Wurr: Honors night might be a better venue. 
i. Packard: We will talk with the family and see what they wanted. We want to respect the ceremony and the procedure, yet also recognize both students.
3. Klahr: We could put roses on two empty seats so the family doesn’t need to be present.
i. Packard: We have spoken with the TUSD counselor’s department and they had discouraged the idea; we also don’t know if the families will attend. The administration looked at the ceremony at both ends, possibly with a moment of silence at the beginning, and words spoken and possibly a slideshow at the end of the ceremony before the tassel turn. This would maintain the tradition of the ceremony while still remembering the two students.
1. Klahr: The parents would want to remember the two, but still might want to attend graduation, as they know other students.
2. Wurr: That sounds very respectful with still giving students “their night”.
4. Lazarewicz: Is everyone comfortable with spoken things?
5. Packard: We could start with a moment of silence, then go through the normal flow of speakers, then diplomas, then the student who does the tassel turn would acknowledge the students and others would take commemorative diplomas to the families. After that we could have a slide show with all the seniors in it, then the end.
i. Tully: What about a musical or theatrical performance to commemorate the individuals suggested by the students?
1. Packard: We would want to know about this beforehand, and then connect with them.
6. Lazarewicz: If there are any other ideas, please email or talk to Mr. Packard.
b. Discussion/Action Item: S.I./Student Aide distinction
1) Lazarewicz: There is a need in Instructional Council (IC) to distinguish between student instructors (SI) and teacher’s aide (TA) as there has been confusion with credits and responsibilities. The Math Center handout includes some suggested ideas for resolving this problem, such as how to distinguish roles and setting up qualifications.
1. Packard: This is setting up a minimum policy for TA’s and SI’s. A syllabus would come to the administration, with qualifications for roles as well as greater distinction for each class. Another component is establishing how often this can be done. As we move to a formulaic way of funding, if a student chooses to be an SI instead of taking an elective, this could result in the firing of a staff member if the course doesn’t have enough sign-ups. We want to move the school forward while maintaining the staffing. If students are constantly SI’s or TA’s for all four years instead of taking electives, this doesn’t focus toward the goals of the school.
i. Lazarewicz: We want to have a discussion to get ideas from Site Council in addition to IC.
ii. Yell: Can we have quantitative guidelines; for we need to describe what the parameters are, and we need concrete attendance numbers for example.
1. Lazarewicz: We will be bringing a more specific proposal at next meeting; we simply want ideas here to develop the proposal. 
iii. Karlowicz: Mr. Packard mentioned the time that students can spend as a TA or SI, specifically moving towards a single year allowance to be an SI or TA. We don’t want to graduate a class of trained “SI’s”. Students should be an SI or TA only once, and that is the large focus. If there are too many of them, we start to lose other electives as it becomes more popular.
1. Cislak: We have almost 70 students who want to be an SI or TA, and this made a large impact on classes that didn’t make it (especially electives).
2. Klahr: Do faculty members choose the SI’s and TA’s?
i. Karlowicz: Teachers ask the top students in their classes to help in classes, generally one SI for every twelve students. Also they limit the SI’s and TA’s to students who have taken course already, thereby they can help other students. If a student is an SI for AP Chemistry as a junior, they can’t be an SI in their senior year.
ii. Cronin: Most of the SI’s are in AP Chemistry, and then move to APUSH (AP US History).
3. Rankin: Is it a semester or a year?
i. Kieta: It depends on the class.
ii. Herring: There are many varying circumstances for students.
4. Packard: Sometimes we use the aid designation for student support in administration offices. Students can then be an aid or have access to academic support if they need it one time in their time at school.
5. Tully: Without the SI’s, I wouldn’t have survived the year. They help with instruction and scoring among other things. If we continue to have lower enrollment, then we can be cut back. However if enrollment increases, it will be hard to keep the same quality of work.
i. Packard: Have your SI’s been SI’s before?
1. Tully: No, but if the point is to cut back on some SI positions, the real need is to cut class size down.
6. Yell: We should change the terminology to state in only one scheduled time out of the four years is a student allowed to be SI. This would allow students to serve as an administrative or office aid, and then continue to help in classes where students need assistance.  
i. Cislak: We would want to keep administrative approval, so the administration is aware. If the administration is not involved in the discussion, we could have errors.
7. Barnett: It is ok to cut back the allowance to one year, yet keep in minf they are helping to develop new curriculum and are involved in the teaching process. It has evolved in the past years, where students start to plan on being SI. However, when developing the list for this year and picking SI’s, while picking top students, 45 had been SI’s before. This is something to think about for junior and senior classes; the pool by that time is very small.
i. Lazarewicz: It has been very clear with the four-year plan told to freshman, and we can tell them to choose carefully. If we are clear with students from the beginning, that this is the policy, than we can have them save the position for what they really want.
ii. Packard: We can say for this year, every effort will be made to maintain the policy; if there is a need though for additional SI’s, it will be cleared by IC.
iii. Barnett: Even if they want to be SI, there is a hard vetting process.
1. Packard: The challenge with registration is that many students wanted to be an SI yet only a small amount of students had approval from staff. This results in balancing classes that may not exist with electives and someone’s job. Students wont be SI’s without approval from teachers.
8. Zarin: I had both an SI and an aid that didn’t really do anything. The difference was the person was an aid one period and an SI the next. The biggest problem is that sometimes there are no outlined requirements for SI’s and they just sit there, yet also some teachers do have an integral roll for them.
i. Kieta: I wouldn’t have gotten through APUSH without the SI’s with the large class sizes; I am an SI and its hard to help students with the course. It is important to outline the SI’s responsibilities in order to keep the program useful.
9. Elliott: Is there a cap on the amount of SI’s in a class? There should be a guideline.
i. Packard: That is definitely what we want to do; we need to balance class size and need with the number of SI’s assigned. There should be a component of the syllabus put forward so there is clarity from students.
ii. Cislak: If every department wants two SI’s for every period everyday, that results in a large number of kids.
10. Yell: The easing in process needs to be focused on juniors and seniors. The numbers are set in stone for now. We need to have a defined curriculum, if we don’t want to undercut the rigor and reputation of the school. 
i. Herring: My SI’s are taking several other AP classes, but are not using their position as a cushion. SI’s are only the top students.
11. Elliott: I understand that to be an SI is learning how to teach, yet what is an aid and why are they needed?
i. Packard: Some teachers need them for help in grading and classwork. Some students can’t get into their elective of choice or can’t find one they like and decide to work with a teacher; another component is allowing them to audit the class by helping the teacher and learning about the material.
c. Discussion Item: UHS student travel policy
1) Lazarewicz: Lots of students are missing class recently, with school trips and other activities. Having students taking such frequent long absences is not helpful to the teachers. This is something that needs to be defined by the school. We will come back later with a solid proposal, but we want some initial discussion.
1. Zarin: Is this only for school trips?
i. Packard: Yes. 
ii. Lazarewicz: They are marked as school business.
2. Whitthorne: Is there a policy in place concerning the time required for fine arts classes being pulled out?
i. Packard: Events get tied to a curricular connection, or an after school activity to a curricular portion of the class as well. There is no specific policy on the amount of trips.
ii. Whitthorne: We want to see a set number of days for school trips, for there ends up being a large amount of time missed especially from AP courses.
1. Packard: We see the same thing with sports on a regular basis. There are aspects of the competitions that make attendance challenging. 
2. Cislak: If we know that kids will make all-state events or festivals, we can then limit the number of other trips in the year. When I was a coach, I planned strategically and that’s what we need to do.
3. Wurr: We can ask that events be not held at the end of the year or during AP testing.
i. Packard: Students are required to have a certification regarding absences as well.
ii. Elliott: Students also know what they are getting into when they decide to take the class.
4. Yell: The faculty is frustrated when the students are gone, and when make up work is needed we have a hard time getting the students to do the work.
d. Legislative agenda items
1) Action Item: Deadline to ratify By-Law Amendments
1. Nothing to approve.
2) Discussion/Action Item: Approval of the 2014-15 Budget Recommendation Committee
1. Lazarewicz: Unfortunately there were no sign ups; suggest making IC the head of this committee.
2. Karlowicz motions. Yell seconds. Passes unanimously. 
3) Discussion Item: Announcement of results of constituent elections to School Council and Student Placement Review Committee
1. Lazarewicz: We are waiting on SAB and Foundation representatives for Site Council. The PA members are: Terry Adkins, Lisa Barnes, Roger Blumenthal, Ben Bogan, Rachael Broome, Kim Elliott, Karen Peters and Libby Whitthorne; the faculty are: Joseph Cyr, Terry Enfield, David Herring, Adam Lazarewicz, Tom Tobin and Kris Tully; the classified staff representative is Lorraine Blackmon; the IC members are: Bob Yell and Paul Karlowicz. 
4) Discussion Item: Year-End Reports from Sub-Committees due
1. School Council Agenda Committee
i. Lazarewicz: We set up the agenda for every week.
2. Instructional Council
i. Cislak: The focus has been on reviewing policies, updating them and making changes to them including the exit/probation policies, language, SI and attendance policies. We are also reviewing the interventions for student support, including Science Center, BOUNCE and additional tutoring. Lastly, we are conducting interviews in the process of recruiting new staff.
3. Budget Committee
i. Klahr: There is talk of taking a different role rather then doing the budget, and we will discuss this later.
4. Tax Credit Committee
i. Klahr: We handed out the Tax Credits from 2013-2014. All the grants there have come before the Site Council.
5. Ad hoc committees? (Recruitment & Retention?)
i. Klahr: The Recruitment and Retention Committee has worked very hard this year, and their activities are on another hand out.
1. Elliott: We should add some food beyond peanut butter and jelly to the fundraisers; there are people with nut allergies.  
5) Discussion/Action Item: Approve 2014-2015 Extra-Duty Stipend Budget 
1. Lazarewicz: I propose a delay until the May meeting; we are waiting for the accountability reports from club sponsors in order to read about the club’s activities during the year.
i. Packard: One of the concerns is that a group of clubs have been moved forward and awarded stipends. In reality, some clubs in this group are nonexistent or haven’t been that active recently. We want to change the reflection of stipends to show other clubs that are currently active. 
ii. Herring: Are all sponsors filing reports?
1. Yell: Are the reports only for people who are paid for the extra curricular activities they run?
1. Packard: All clubs are required to submit paperwork.
2. Yell moves. Cronin seconds. Passed unanimously. 

V. Committee & Misc. Reports (40 minutes total, maximum for V)
a. Principal’s report
1) Packard: The Mock Trial did very well; the Band and Color Guard did very well as well in their respective competitions. The Economics team did well too. 
2) Our original choice for football coach didn’t work out, and Lucius Miller is now appointed head coach. He wants to make a broader connection with the UHS community through teacher’s helping in practices, etc. 
3) Some students have received no credit reports from over ten unexcused absences, and these students will need to appeal in order to receive credit. We also have many students with over five absences and many also over ten. We will be holding appeal hearings for seniors before graduation, and all others will need to be sent in within ten days after the end of the semester, and we will plan hearings accordingly. Another concern is the planning of “ditch days”; one of the challenges behind this is an unsupervised time for students where we don’t know where they are. In addition, pranks tend to happen around this time of year as well. Students need to respect the rights of other students above all. Some pranks that were thought to be light end up having severe consequences; many have substantial costs monetarily as well as with the faculty’s time. 
4) All fees for students need to be paid in full before the students are allowed to graduate. 
5) The budget for teaching has been pretty clearly outlined, with a roughly 27:1 class ratio with exceptions for fine arts and PE. There are eleven openings over all departments, and we have hired some teachers so far. We had two teachers in the Math department that are no longer separating. In Chinese, we hope that students will test into 3rd year Chinese in order to create the class. 
6) The most problems that are appearing are in the electives: students are given lots of leeway in the selection of electives, yet we are not given numbers for freshman. Enrollment for sophomores requires the students to improve their grade on the COGAT by 50 points, and they need to show that they are on track to be successful within UHS classes. Most students have this, and they will be invited to an open house to further see if they want to attend. 
7) The multicultural breakfast was extremely successful as well. Junior University was very successful with very good feedback on the information that was given and the format of the event. 
8) The portables are also arriving, however they need to be cleared on multiple levels beforehand. As soon as the paperwork is cleared, there will be fast movement towards their establishment. 
9) We were asked to submit information to US News, and this is an indication that we will be in the top 10 rankings. We are looking forward to the 22 April when the rankings will appear. 
1. Kieta: Have the portables been decided as to their use?
i. Packard: Yes; seven will be taken by Rincon and one by UHS. UHS will also take over 2 other existing portables, as well as several other classrooms.
2. Elliott: Will there be textbooks for next year?
i. Packard: The AP Chemistry books have been ordered this year and we are awaiting them. The rest of the books are in next year’s budget, yet we are waiting for the staffing budget for next year as well. We are also comparing the fixed costs and variable costs, of which books are a part of the variable costs. The College Board requires one textbook per student as well as per teacher, which will help too.
b. Tax Credit & Budget report
1) Klahr: Listed previolsy.
1. Whitthorne: How much money exists in fine arts and extra curricular activities?
i. Klahr: I will look it up.
ii. Packard: We are not really sure how much, however if the tax credits are not specific we try to confirm where the money should go. 
c. Recruitment & Retention Committee report
1) Klahr: Students are working on Math currently. Another issue that arose was that we seem to lose contact with the incoming freshman students before BOOST. We want to keep them involved, and the idea of a bracelet given out to students at the placement tests so they can wear them all summer. This should help to retain the students and connect them to UHS.
d. Instructional Council report
1) Cislak: The open positions will be posted on the website, and will be promoted to teachers and in the community soon. 
2) Packard: We want to exit the year knowing where professional development is going.
e. UHS Foundation & Alumni Association report
1) Wurr: The Foundation was major funder of the Junior University and the event at Thoroughbred Nissan. We are working on developing one large fundraising event for the year, and we will keep Site Council informed. The market has rebounded, and will give out the Pilot Scholarship to a senior ($2,000 for 4 years). 
1. Herring: What are the criteria for the scholarship?
i. Wurr: The will of Henry Pilot is online and outlines it specifically. It does require athletics or leadership in replace of ROTC.
2) Wurr: 9 August is the Family University for the 2015 seniors.
f. Parents Association report
1) Whitthorne: Having three campaigns for counselors department.
1. Elliott: We want to recognize parent Grijalva; we also accomplished much during the day of service. The next project are the planters in the front of the school. 
i. Wurr: In 2005, we had tried for many years for pretty rock area in front of the counselors’ office, and now that its there it looks much better. 
g. SAB report
1) [bookmark: _GoBack]Lazarewicz: They are working on Prom, and completing yearly service projects and will hear more about it later. 

VI. Request for Agenda Items for next meeting

VII. Reminders:
a. School Council Meeting time and place will be posted 24 hours in advance (on the UHS Admin. Bulletin Board and in public).  Attendance and minutes will be submitted to a School Council officer prior to the next meeting.
b. Please observe proper decorum and schedule your time to be able to attend the entire School Council meeting. Each meeting should last 90 minutes and will be adjourned by 5:00 PM.  A quorum, your time, and your participation are valued assets of the UHS School Council. 

VIII. Adjournment
a. Stevens motions. Zarin seconds. Passed unanimously. 

Next Scheduled Meeting:	    Tuesday, May 13, 2014
 3:30 pm
 UHS Library

uhssitecouncil.weebly.com
